
 
UNITED STATES ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION AGENCY 

REGION III 
Philadelphia, Pennsylvania 19103-2029 

 
 
 
VIA E-MAIL January 31, 2022 
 
The Honorable Justin Taylor  
Mayor of the City of Carbondale  
I N. Main Street 
Carbondale, PA I 8407  
Email: mayorjt@icontech.com 
 
 Re: In the Matter of City of Carbondale, EPA Docket No. CWA-03-2022-0026DN 
 
 
Dear Mayor Taylor,  
 
 This letter acknowledges that on Wednesday, January 12, 2022, an Opportunity to Confer 
conference (the Conference) took place between representatives of the U.S. Environmental 
Protection Agency (EPA) and representatives of the City of Carbondale, PA, including yourself, 
in reference to the above captioned Administrative Order for Compliance (Order).  The 
Conference was held per Section VII (Opportunity to Confer) of the Order.  In accordance with 
Section IX (Effective Date) of the Order, the Effective Date of the Order is the day that falls ten 
(10) Days after the Conference. Paragraph 56 defines “Days” as “calendar days.” Therefore, the 
Effective Date of the Order was Saturday, January 22, 2022.  
   
 This letter clarifies the Effective Date of Saturday, January 22, 2022, for the Order in part 
to clarify any misunderstanding as to this date. During the Conference, EPA representatives 
mistakenly indicated the effective date of the Order as being Monday, January 24, 2022, and we 
apologize for any confusion caused by such mistake. 
 

Pursuant to the Order, Respondent is required to comply with the requirements set forth at 
Paragraphs 50 and 51 of the Order no later than Monday, February 7, 2022. Please direct any 
questions that you may have regarding the Order to Mr. Mark Zolandz, via email at 
Zolandz.Mark@epa.gov.   

 
 

Sincerely, 
 
      /s/ Kathleen Root 
       
      Kathleen J. Root 
      Sr. Assistant Regional Counsel,  EPA Region III 
 
 
cc:  F. Ruggiero, Esq, Solicitor, City of Carbondale (via email at frank@fjrpalaw.com) 

M. Bannon, Secretary, City of Carbondale (via email at mbannon@icontech.com)  
Regional Hearing Clerk, EPA, Region III (via email at R3_Hearing_Clerk@epa.gov) 
M. Zolandz, EPA (via email at zolandz.mark@epa.gov)  
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